
  62A-15-1001.   Definitions. 
 
       As used in this part: 
       (1)  "Attending physician" means a physician licensed to practice medicine in this 
state who has primary responsibility for the care and treatment of the declarant. 
       (2)  "Attorney-in-fact" means an adult properly appointed under this part to make 
mental health treatment decisions for a declarant under a declaration for mental health 
treatment. 
       (3)  "Incapable" means that, in the opinion of the court in a guardianship proceeding 
under Title 75, Utah Uniform Probate Code, or in the opinion of two physicians, a 
person's ability to receive and evaluate information effectively or communicate decisions 
is impaired to such an extent that the person currently lacks the capacity to make mental 
health treatment decisions. 
       (4)  "Mental health facility" means the same as that term is defined in Section 62A-
15-602. 
       (5)  "Mental health treatment" means convulsive treatment, treatment with 
psychoactive medication, or admission to and retention in a facility for a period not to 
exceed 17 days. 
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    62A-15-1002.   Declaration for mental health treatment. 
 
       (1)  An adult who is not incapable may make a declaration of preferences or 
instructions regarding his mental health treatment.  The declaration may include, but is 
not limited to, consent to or refusal of specified mental health treatment. 
       (2)  A declaration for mental health treatment shall designate a capable adult to act as 
attorney-in-fact to make decisions about mental health treatment for the declarant.  An 
alternative attorney-in-fact may also be designated to act as attorney-in-fact if the original 
designee is unable or unwilling to act at any time.  An attorney-in-fact who has accepted 
the appointment in writing may make decisions about mental health treatment on behalf 
of the declarant only when the declarant is incapable.  The decisions shall be consistent 
with any instructions or desires the declarant has expressed in the declaration. 
       (3)  A declaration is effective only if it is signed by the declarant and two capable 
adult witnesses.  The witnesses shall attest that the declarant is known to them, signed the 
declaration in their presence, appears to be of sound mind and is not under duress, fraud, 
or undue influence.  Persons specified in Subsection 62A-15-1003(6) may not act as 
witnesses. 
       (4)  A declaration becomes operative when it is delivered to the declarant's physician 
or other mental health treatment provider and remains valid until it expires or is revoked 
by the declarant.  The physician or provider is authorized to act in accordance with an 
operative declaration when the declarant has been found to be incapable.  The physician 
or provider shall continue to obtain the declarant's informed consent to all mental health 
treatment decisions if the declarant is capable of providing informed consent or refusal. 
       (5) (a)  An attorney-in-fact does not have authority to make mental health treatment 
decisions unless the declarant is incapable. 



       (b)  An attorney-in-fact is not, solely as a result of acting in that capacity, personally 
liable for the cost of treatment provided to the declarant. 
       (c)  Except to the extent that a right is limited by a declaration or by any federal law, 
an attorney-in-fact has the same right as the declarant to receive information regarding 
the proposed mental health treatment and to receive, review, and consent to disclosure of 
medical records relating to that treatment.  This right of access does not waive any 
evidentiary privilege. 
       (d)  In exercising authority under the declaration, the attorney-in-fact shall act 
consistently with the instructions and desires of the declarant, as expressed in the 
declaration.  If the declarant's desires are unknown, the attorney-in-fact shall act in what 
he, in good faith, believes to be the best interest of the declarant. 
       (e)  An attorney-in-fact is not subject to criminal prosecution, civil liability, or 
professional disciplinary action for any action taken in good faith pursuant to a 
declaration for mental health treatment. 
       (6) (a)  A declaration for mental health treatment remains effective for a period of 
three years or until revoked by the declarant.  If a declaration for mental health treatment 
has been invoked and is in effect at the expiration of three years after its execution, the 
declaration remains effective until the declarant is no longer incapable. 
       (b)  The authority of a named attorney-in-fact and any alternative attorney-in-fact 
continues in effect as long as the declaration appointing the attorney-in-fact is in effect or 
until the attorney-in-fact has withdrawn. 
       (7)  A person may not be required to execute or to refrain from executing a 
declaration as a criterion for insurance, as a condition for receiving mental or physical 
health services, or as a 
condition of discharge from a facility. 
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   62A-15-1003.   Physician and provider responsibilities -- Provision of services 
contrary to declaration -- Revocation. 
 
       (1)  Upon being presented with a declaration, a physician shall make the declaration 
a part of the declarant's medical record.  When acting under authority of a declaration, a 
physician shall comply with it to the fullest extent possible, consistent with reasonable 
medical practice, the availability of treatments requested, and applicable law.  If the 
physician or other provider is unwilling at any time to comply with the declaration, the 
physician or provider shall promptly notify the declarant and the attorney-in-fact, and 
document the notification in the declarant's medical record. 
       (2)  A physician or provider may subject a declarant to intrusive treatment in a 
manner contrary to the declarant's wishes, as expressed in a declaration for mental health 
treatment if: 
       (a)  the declarant has been committed to the custody of a local mental health 
authority in accordance with Part 6; or 
       (b)  in cases of emergency endangering life or health. 
       (3)  A declaration does not limit any authority provided in Part 6 to take a person into 
custody, or admit or retain a person in the custody of a local mental health authority. 



       (4)  A declaration may be revoked in whole or in part by the declarant at any time so 
long as the declarant is not incapable.  That revocation is effective when the declarant 
communicates the revocation to the attending physician or other provider.  The attending 
physician or other provider shall note the revocation as part of the declarant's medical 
record. 
       (5)  A physician who administers or does not administer mental health treatment 
according to and in good faith reliance upon the validity of a declaration is not subject to 
criminal prosecution, civil liability, or professional disciplinary action resulting from a 
subsequent finding that a declaration is invalid. 
       (6)  None of the following persons may serve as an attorney-in-fact or as witnesses to 
the signing of a declaration: 
       (a)  the declarant's attending physician or mental health treatment provider, or an 
employee of that physician or provider; 
       (b)  an employee of the division; or 
       (c)  an employee of a local mental health authority or any organization that contracts 
with a local mental health authority. 
       (7)  An attorney-in-fact may withdraw by giving notice to the declarant.  If a 
declarant is incapable, the attorney-in-fact may withdraw by giving notice to the 
attending physician or provider.  The attending physician shall note the withdrawal as 
part of the declarant's medical record. 
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   62A-15-1004.   Declaration for mental health treatment -- Form. 
 
       A declaration for mental health treatment shall be in substantially the following 
form: 
     DECLARATION FOR MENTAL HEALTH TREATMENT 
 
       I, ________________________________, being an adult of sound mind, willfully 
and voluntarily make this declaration for mental health treatment, to be followed if it is 
determined by a court or by two physicians that my ability to receive and evaluate 
information effectively or to communicate my decisions is impaired to such an extent that 
I lack the capacity to refuse or consent to mental health treatment.  "Mental health 
treatment" means convulsive treatment, treatment with psychoactive medication, and 
admission to and retention in a mental health facility for a period up to 17 days. 
       I understand that I may become incapable of giving or withholding informed consent 
for mental health treatment due to the symptoms of a diagnosed mental disorder.  These 
symptoms may include: 
________________________________________________________________________ 
________________________________________________________________________ 
      
 
 
 
 



PSYCHOACTIVE MEDICATIONS 
 
       If I become incapable of giving or withholding informed consent for mental health 
treatment, my wishes regarding psychoactive medications are as follows: 
__________ I consent to the administration of the following medications: 
________________________________________________________________________ 
in the dosages: 
       __________ considered appropriate by my attending physician. 
       __________ approved by ________________________________________ 
       __________ as I hereby direct: ____________________________________ 
__________ I do not consent to the administration of the following medications: 
________________________________________________________________________ 
________________________________________________________________________ 
________________________________________________________________________ 
      
CONVULSIVE TREATMENT 
 
       If I become incapable of giving or withholding informed consent for mental health 
treatment, my wishes regarding convulsive treatment are as follows: 
__________ I consent to the administration of convulsive treatment of the following 
type: 
______________________________________________, the number of treatments to 
be: 
       __________ determined by my attending physician. 
       __________ approved by _______________________________________ 
       __________ as follows: ________________________________________ 
__________ I do not consent to the administration of convulsive treatment. 
       My reasons for consenting to or refusing convulsive treatment are as follows; 
________________________________________________________________________
________________________________________________________________________
________________________________________________________________________ 
      
ADMISSION TO AND RETENTION IN A MENTAL HEALTH FACILITY 
 
       If I become incapable of giving or withholding informed consent for mental health 
treatment, my wishes regarding admission to and retention in a mental health facility are 
as follows: 
__________ I consent to being admitted to the following mental health facilities: 
________________________________________________________________________ 
I may be retained in the facility for a period of time: 
       __________ determined by my attending physician. 
       __________ approved by _______________________________________ 
       __________ no longer than _____________________________________ 
This directive cannot, by law, provide consent to retain me in a facility for more than 17 
days. 
      



ADDITIONAL REFERENCES OR INSTRUCTIONS 
 
________________________________________________________________________
________________________________________________________________________ 
________________________________________________________________________ 
      
ATTORNEY-IN-FACT 
 
       I hereby appoint: 
       NAME ________________________________________________ 
       ADDRESS _____________________________________________ 
       TELEPHONE # _________________________________________ 
to act as my attorney-in-fact to make decisions regarding my mental health treatment if I  
become incapable of giving or withholding informed consent for that treatment. 
       If the person named above refuses or is unable to act on my behalf, or if I revoke that 
person's authority to act as my attorney-in-fact, I authorize the following person to act as 
my alternative attorney-in-fact: 
       NAME ________________________________________________ 
       ADDRESS _____________________________________________ 
       TELEPHONE #  _________________________________________ 
       My attorney-in-fact is authorized to make decisions which are consistent with the 
wishes I have expressed in this declaration.  If my wishes are not expressed, my attorney-
in-fact is to act in good faith according to what he or she believes to be in my best 
interest. 
_________________________________________ 
       (Signature of Declarant/Date) 
      
 
AFFIRMATION OF WITNESSES 
 
       We affirm that the declarant is personally known to us, that the declarant signed or 
acknowledged the declarant's signature on this declaration for mental health treatment in 
our presence, that the declarant appears to be of sound mind and does not appear to be 
under duress, fraud, or undue influence.  Neither of us is the person appointed as 
attorney-in-fact by this document, the attending physician, an employee of the attending 
physician, an employee of the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health within the 
Department of Human Services, an employee of a local mental health authority, or an 
employee of any organization that contracts with a local mental health authority. 
Witnessed By: 
_____________________________________   
______________________________________ 
(Signature of Witness/Date)                    (Printed Name of Witness) 
_____________________________________   
_______________________________________ 
(Signature of Witness/Date)                    (Printed Name of Witness) 
     



 ACCEPTANCE OF APPOINTMENT AS ATTORNEY-IN-FACT 
 
       I accept this appointment and agree to serve as attorney-in-fact to make decisions 
about mental health treatment for the declarant.  I understand that I have a duty to act 
consistently with the desires of the declarant as expressed in the declaration.  I understand 
that this document gives me authority to make decisions about mental health treatment 
only while the declarant is incapable as determined by a court or two physicians.  I 
understand that the declarant may revoke this appointment, or the declaration, in whole or 
in part, at any time and in any manner, when the declarant is not incapable. 
____________________________________   
_______________________________________ 
(Signature of Attorney-in-fact/Date)               (Printed name) 
____________________________________   
________________________________________ 
(Signature of Alternate Attorney-in-fact/Date)     (Printed name) 
      
NOTICE TO PERSON MAKING A DECLARATION FOR MENTAL HEALTH 
TREATMENT 
 
       This is an important legal document.  It is a declaration that allows, or disallows, 
mental health treatment.  Before signing this document, you should know that: 
       (1)  this document allows you to make decisions in advance about three types of 
mental health treatment: psychoactive medication, convulsive therapy, and short-term (up 
to 17 days) admission to a mental health facility; 
       (2)  the instructions that you include in this declaration will be followed only if a 
court or two physicians believe that you are incapable of otherwise making treatment 
decisions.  Otherwise, you will be considered capable to give or withhold consent for 
treatment; 
       (3)  you may also appoint a person as your attorney-in-fact to make these treatment 
decisions for you if you become incapable.  The person you appoint has a duty to act 
consistently with your desires as stated in this document or, if not stated, to make 
decisions in accordance with what that person believes, in good faith, to be in your best 
interest.  For the appointment to be effective, the person you appoint must accept the 
appointment in writing.  The person also has the right to withdraw from acting as your 
attorney-in-fact at any time; 
       (4)  this document will continue in effect for a period of three years unless you 
become incapable of participating in mental health treatment decisions.  If this occurs, the 
directive will continue in effect until you are no longer incapable; 
       (5)  you have the right to revoke this document in whole or in part, or the 
appointment of an attorney-in-fact, at any time you have not been determined to be 
incapable.  YOU MAY NOT REVOKE THE DECLARATION OR APPOINTMENT 
WHEN YOU ARE CONSIDERED INCAPABLE  BY A COURT OR TWO 
PHYSICIANS.  A revocation is effective when it is communicated to your attending 
physician or other provider; and 
        



(6)  if there is anything in this document that you do not understand, you should 
ask an attorney to explain it to you.  This declaration is not valid unless it is signed by 
two qualified witnesses who are personally known to you and who are present when you 
sign or acknowledge your signature. 
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